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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Monday 29 October 2018
The Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo, opened the meeting at 7 pm and welcomed all in attendance.

The Chief Executive Officer called for a nomination for an Interim Chairperson.

Cr Abboud nominated Cr Kavanagh. 

The Chief Executive Officer declared Cr Kavanagh the Interim Chair.

Cr Kavanagh acknowledged the traditional owners, the Wurundjeri people and paid respects to their Elders, past and present, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. Cr Kavanagh acknowledged that currently many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people have made Moreland home and in doing so have contributed to the positive, rich diversity of this municipality.

Cr Kavanagh acknowledged the attendance of:

Dr Samantha Ratnam, former Mayor of Moreland and leader of the Victorian Greens, and other former Mayors:

· Stella Kariofyllidis; Joe Ficarra; and Mark Higginbotham 

Cr Kavanagh acknowledged the attendance of distinguished guests:

· Chief Executive Officer CERES – Cinnamon Evans

· Victoria Police - Moreland Local Area Commander – Inspector Brian Matthews

· Chair Cemeteries Trust – Geoff Mabbett

· SES Operations Manager – Gerabeth Abbott

· Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek – Secretary – Kay Oddie

· Fawkner Bowling Club representatives
· Moreland Rotary Club representatives
	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr Natalie Abboud 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Jess Dorney
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr John Kavanagh
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Dale Martin
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Mark Riley 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	6 pm
	7.26 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	6 pm
	7.26 pm


APOLOGIES:  

Nil
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo
Acting Director Planning and Economic Development – Sue Vujcevic
Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Acting Director Corporate Services – Liz Rowland
Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Executive Manager Organisation Development - Anita Craven
Manager Property and Governance – Olivia Wright

Unit Manager Governance – Sally Curran

Election of Mayor for 2018/2019

The Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo called for nominations for the position of Mayor for the 2018/2019 Mayoral Year.

Cr Kavanagh nominated Cr Abboud. 

Cr Abboud accepted the nomination.

Cr Tapinos nominated Cr Bolton. 

Cr Bolton declined the nomination.

As there was only one candidate, the Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo, declared Cr Abboud duly elected as Mayor of Moreland City Council for the 2018/2019 Mayoral year. 
CEREMONIAL MAYORAL SPEECH

At 7.05 pm the newly elected Mayor, Cr Abboud assumed the chair and commenced her Mayoral speech.

Honoured guests, fellow Councillors, welcome.
And welcome to all of you including my family, the Moreland Executive group, Council officers, citizens and visitors to Moreland this evening. 

Wurundjeri land extends from the great dividing range in the north to Mordialloc creek in the south, from Mount BawBaw in the east, to the Werribee river in the west. It covers a diverse range of country including mountains, grassy plains, waterways and the coast. Wurundjeri people have been here for tens of thousands of years. Their land was taken from them without their consent, treaty or compensation.

I would like acknowledge that we meet on the land of the Wurundjeri of the great Kulin Nation and pay my respects to elders past present and emerging, and to welcome other mobs and other elders who may be here with us today.

Being elected as Mayor is a great privilege. It is also a great honour and a great responsibility, and I thank my fellow Councillors for trusting me with this role. I commit myself to serving the people of Moreland to the best of my ability with energy, pride, commitment and integrity, while acknowledging that I represent the collective viewpoint of our eleven elected Councillors.

This group of Councillors was tasked with the job of reinventing the way a Council can work as a team, we have done this with great results and I will strive to maintain that cohesion between us all, as we work towards achieving the aspirations of our community. 

I acknowledge the combined efforts of this group of Councillors, and those Councillors who have come before us, to help make Moreland what it is today. 

I would now like to acknowledge and thank our outgoing Mayor, Cr John Kavanagh. In this, his second term as Mayor, John has brought renewed energy and enthusiasm to the position. He has been a valuable role model and mentor. What I have learnt from him has formed part of a unique set of skills that I wouldn’t have gained anywhere else. 

It is also a credit to this group of Councillors that John has been given the space to be the best Mayor he can be. 

About to enter his 15th year as a Councillor, John carries the pride of his family’s long history in Victorian politics close to his heart and he wears it on his sleeve. As a great story teller his history, especially where it is woven through the history of our city, has been an important part of his public life.

I remember the moment at the 2017 Mayoral election when he told us that his mother believed that the political process gave ordinary people the ability to improve the lot of others. John told us that his mother found it difficult to understand those who were disengaged with the political process.

This resonates greatly with me because I also grew up in a politically aware environment. My mother was engaged with the political process and this is the bedrock of my beliefs. I grew up in a single parent family, my mum, my sister and me. Political activism was normal, attending demonstrations against uranium mining or the damming of the Franklin was normal. Having these things as normal taught me to fight for what I value. 

Rather than fear other cultures, I learnt to embrace other cultures, rather than resent bad government policies, I learnt to strive to change those policies. I also learnt that different didn’t mean weird or wrong, differences were acceptable and differences are where the value is in society. Moreland is One Community, Proudly Diverse, the people’s Republic. We all matter. All of us.

These values contributed to the fact that I ended up married to the youngest son of Lebanese migrants. The richness that this has brought every aspect of my life cannot be measured.

Mum, Tez, Mally, Patch, Percy, Auntie Mad, Tayta and Giddy, Joseph and I and everything we do happens through your love, guidance and support. Speaking of love and support, Joseph, what more can I say, Thank you.

To the Greens in the room, this would not have happened without you. It is a long road but we got sturdy shoes on. 

This Council is already half way through its four-year term and we are well underway in delivering the Council Plan, which has three pillars.

Firstly, we want to be a Connected Community – we want Moreland to be continue to be socially cohesive and inclusive and want to make sure that no section of the community is left behind as we grow.

Secondly, we want a Progressive City – one that is affordable and sustainable by making sure that development is appropriate and that our physical environment supports a healthy life.

Thirdly, we want to be a Responsible Council that delivers great customer service to you and looks after the communities assets and resources– from roads to libraries to pools.

Within those larger goals there are number of key things we want to achieve.

We want to be better at engaging with you and consulting you on changes in the city before we make final decisions. At last month’s Council meeting we endorsed a new engagement policy and framework that we believe will see your views, needs and wishes reflected in Council actions better than ever before.

Over the past few years we have increased the amount of open space in the municipality using a formula to determine where it is needed most based on increasing population and existing open space. In the past few months key parcels of land in our green corridors and waterways have been acquired by Council. We have been greatly assisted in this endeavour by community campaigns to keep this land public open space.

We want to manage the impact of development better, taking into account what greater densification means for whole neighbourhoods, not just immediate areas.

One of those impacts we as a Council do have control over is parking. We have recently consulted with the community on a ground-breaking policy to ease car growth by new citizens moving to Moreland in the future. If this policy is adopted we will allow developments to be built without car parks but will not grant on street parking permits to those new residents. We don’t want the coming population growth to automatically lead to car growth and we think limiting this for new buyers will allow them to make a conscious choice to reduce car ownership. We believe that these kinds of ‘watershed’ changes to the way we live in our city will protect the quality of life we all want to enjoy in the future.

Of course Moreland does not exist in isolation – we are affected by the same issues that are impacting on major cities around the globe.

Population growth in our municipality is speeding up and our land value is increasing commensurately. The Melbourne CBD and a five-kilometre radius around the city is home to the vast majority of employment opportunities in the state. At the same time, Melbourne’s transport system is becoming more congested. These two factors combined mean even more people will want to make their home in Moreland. The latest demographic data suggests that our population will increase by 66,000 people by 2036, which is more than a third of our current population. 
Our role in guiding and shaping development has never been more important than it is right now. We know that many of our citizens simply don’t want development. We also know that Melbourne cannot endlessly expand into the hinterland and that State Governments of all political complexions will demand greater urban density, particularly adjacent to the CBD.

We are saying loudly to the State Government that what we want to see is appropriate and quality development. We have not been able to secure the mandatory height limits we tried so hard to convince the State Government to grant us in our major activity centres in Brunswick and Coburg, but have been successful in securing them for our neighbourhood centres. We will continue to do everything we can to make sure future development in Moreland is appropriate and sustainable.

We are also acutely aware that more housing does not mean that the private market is providing affordable housing to low income earners. In fact, we know that affordable housing is scarce. That is why we have established Moreland Affordable Housing Ltd, to facilitate partnerships with progressive investors and Council to provide affordable rental accommodation into the future. We also urge the State Government to do more to ensure that there is affordable housing, to protect existing public housing, and to provide more public housing to meet the growing needs of our communities.

We are delighted that after more than a decade of campaigning, we have a commitment from the current State Government to remove four level crossings on the Upfield line, including the Bell Street crossing. This is also a great step forward towards a whole of line solution, but we must continue to advocate for level crossing removal on the whole of the Upfield line. We will of course be watching the outcome of the imminent State Election with great interest for this and a range of other project and policy implications.

We have also campaigned hard to get support from the State and Federal Governments for the construction for the new community hub in Glenroy. It will include a new library, community spaces early years services as well as health providers and open space. We have been lobbying hard through our ‘Give Glenroy a Go’ campaign to secure financial support for the project. We have a commitment from Federal Labor for $6 million should they win next year’s election, and so far the State Government has committed $750,000 to help fund the library, and $1.6 million towards early years services at the site. We are seeking a total of $6 million from the State Government to match the Federal Election commitment and we hope to see further funding commitments made soon.

We hope to commence construction next year for this much needed community resource in one of our fastest growing suburbs.

There are many things we have achieved without assistance from other tiers of Government. The biggest infrastructure project in Moreland’s history – the redevelopment of the Oak Park pool – opened only today, and was entirely funded by the Moreland community. 

We have also committed to a 20-year strategy to keep our six pools open, with a plan to pay for them.

In the past year alone we have redeveloped several parks; the much-loved Merlynston Hall has received a complete overhaul; we have a brand new skate park in Glenroy and more places in early education thanks to the brand new Coburg Children’s Centre. In fact, so far in this term we have created 57 additional child care places and 83 additional kinder spaces across a range of facilities.

We now have more female-friendly changerooms than ever at our sports clubs – with more to come – and the Oxygen Youth Centre has doubled in size.

We also broke ground on the Melbourne Renewable Energy Project wind farm – an Australian first partnership between public and private sector organisations and the recipient of the Premier’s Sustainability Award. 

And closer to home we have supported the Moreland Toy Library to expand further north and serve more members of our community.

Then there’s the low hanging fruit, trees bubblers a new toilet block at the Coburg Mall.

So what’s to come in my Mayoral term? 
If there is a theme to the big things we are planning for Moreland in the next year it is working with the community to achieve really significant change in the way people in our City get around, how we consume energy and how we deal with waste.

We want to help community members become more energy self-sufficient and reduce their own carbon footprint through the transport decisions they make. We want our citizens to really think about traditional private car ownership and to walk ride and use public transport more. And we are improving our bike and footpaths and local roads to help them do this.

We will also be rolling out an ambitious zero waste strategy to eliminate landfill by 2030 This will mean big changes in the way we all go about our everyday lives.

We have been at the forefront of advocating for gambling reform in the state. The loss from poker machines in Moreland is staggering, and the economic and social damage occurring in our community must stop. It is by working together that we can and will make an enormous difference and we will continue to advocate in the interests of our community on this issue.

We are determined to get the new Coburg Square development off the ground next year. We have a shining opportunity to build a new community and commercial hub in Central Coburg, with the added benefit of dovetailing our designs with the new level crossing removal works, to produce an integrated and beautiful outcome for generations to come.

One way or another, we will build the new Wheatsheaf Hub at Glenroy and hope to turn the first sod next year.

We will also need to determine the best way for Moreland to continue supporting our community after the Federal Government changes to Aged Care funding come into effect. 
I am really looking forward to getting out into the community to meet you. Please make sure you tune in to our Council meetings online to see us debate and make decisions on your behalf about the City each month.

Moreland is a great City – we know this. We also know that there are things that can be done to make it even better. Our challenge is to maintain the best aspects of our heritage, while enhancing Moreland as a place to live and work safely and sustainably. I am looking forward to the challenge and working with my fellow Councillors and Council staff to deliver the best outcomes for you the community.

position of deputy Mayor 

Cr Kavanagh Moved, Cr Martin Seconded:

That Council establishes the role of Deputy Mayor for the 2018/2019 Mayoral Year.

Carried
ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR FOR 2018/2019

The Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo called for nominations for the position of Deputy Mayor for the 2018/2019 Mayoral Year.

Cr Abboud nominated Cr Riley. 

Cr Riley accepted the nomination. 
There being no further nominations, the Chief Executive Officer declared Cr Riley duly elected as Deputy Mayor of Moreland City Council for the 2018/2019 Mayoral year and congratulated Cr Riley.

PRESENTATION TO OUTGOING MAYOR 

The Mayor made a presentation to Cr John Kavanagh, the outgoing Mayor, and thanked him for his term as Mayor. 

Cr Kavanagh addressed the meeting.

The Mayor closed the meeting at 7.26 pm.
Confirmed

Cr Natalie Abboud
MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 29 October 2018 ( )
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